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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 23 FEBRUARY 2010
Membership

	*
	G Butland (vice Mrs V Metcalfe)
	*
	M J Page

	*
	W J C Dick
	*
	J W Pike

	*
	C Griffiths
	*
	Mrs I Pummell

	*
	A M Hedley
	*
	C Riley (vice J Roberts)

	*
	M C M Lager (Vice-Chairman)
	
	J Roberts

	*
	M J Mackrory
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Chairman)

	
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	*
	Mrs M J Webster

	*
	G L Mitchinson
	*
	J A Young (Vice-Chairman)


(* present)
Councillor Sarah Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance and Change Management, was also in attendance. 
The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer

Colin Ismay, Governance Manager
8.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors Mrs V Metcalfe and J Roberts with Councillors G Butland and C Riley as their respective substitutes.  
9.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 26 January 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
10.
Scoping discussion for scrutiny of the Transformation Project
Councillor Sarah Candy, Cabinet Member for Finance, and Nick Bell, Executive Director for Finance and Deputy Chief Executive, were in attendance to assist the Committee’s discussion of how best to scope a future scrutiny review of the Transformation Project.
Councillor Smith-Hughes extended the Committee’s congratulations to Nick Bell on his appointment as Chief Executive of Staffordshire County Council. Nick confirmed that Keir Lynch, Director of Human Resources and Customer Excellence would take over his role in relation to the Transformation Project.

Nick Bell gave a brief introduction to the Transformation Project and the challenges facing the Council. He drew attention to rising customer expectations against a backdrop of serious financial challenge.

The Transformation Project had two main areas of focus: for the Council to become more customer focused; and to drive out efficiency savings of £300 million by 2012/13.

The Council faced severe pressures from reductions in Central Government grants, inflation and growth in the older person demographic within the County. Transformation would allow the Council to use the best systems, structures and processes, including improvements to procurement processes, to obtain better quality services whilst reducing costs. IBM had been identified as the preferred partner to assist the Council by providing capacity, along with knowledge and experience of the best in the public and private sector both domestically and internationally.
There were currently 50 Transformation related projects underway that encompassed a wide range of areas within the Council. These projects operated on a six-month cycle to generate the pace required. Nick outlined the broad themes of the projects as follows:

· Procurement projects. Over the past year £25 million of savings had been achieved.

· Finance projects including cost savings and improvements to the financial information provided for key decisions.

· IT projects to stabilise the IT provision.
· Adults, Health and Community Wellbeing Directorate development in the areas of individual budgets and re-ablement programmes. These projects were linked to the development of Essex Cares.

· Examining the Council’s relationship with major Highways contractors.
· Improvement and stabilisation to the Schools Children and Families Directorate, specifically in relation to safeguarding and children’s services.

· Wider partnership and shared services projects.
· Improving the information provided to Members.
· Defining and developing the Council’s website as a single transactional point of contact.
Councillor Smith-Hughes asked about the timescales for the Transformation Project. Nick explained that although the programme was initially for four years until 2013 the need for continual improvement would be ongoing.

Councillor Butland asked about the role of partners in the Transformation Project. He was concerned that there was not enough information shared with partners about the projects that were already underway, and about their roles in transformation for the future.  He sought clarification as to whether the project was about the transformation of the County Council or of public services in Essex – the latter offering the greater opportunities for savings.  Nick explained that the Project was about both: the first step was to develop a one Council approach; the second a one Essex approach.
Councillor Smith-Hughes commented that effective communication is an issue, with both members and partners.  Councillor Young added that details of the initial projects should be communicated to Members and employees, as it was an unsettling time for staff.

Nick acknowledged that it was a period of uncertainty for all staff in the public sector. The Central Leadership Team (CLT) had arranged a series of ‘connect’ meetings for staff to meet with one of the CLT members. Information was available on the Council’s intranet, and road-shows had been organised to engage with staff. Line managers were given regular briefings to pass on, and the employee magazine also contained information. There had also been regular engagement with the Unions. 

Councillor Webster asked for more information about the IBM contract and the impact that the Transformation Project would have on staff loyalty, upon which the Council had relied heavily in the past.   Nick explained that the contract was not with IBM alone, but with a consortium including Serco and Trilium. IBM could assist the Council by providing international experience that had been gained in America and Australia and capacity in areas such as IT, procurement and customer focus.  The contract is flexible, allowing a quote for a work package to be requested from IBM, which is then considered and accepted or declined. Break clauses are contained within both the main contract and each individual project contract.

Councillor Mackrory added that the Project was large and asked about the risks that had been identified and how these would be managed.  The main risk for the Transformation Project was to ensure that key services were maintained whilst dealing with radical change. Some of the processes were new to Local government in the United Kingdom and with this came a risk that these may not work in this context.  Nor will they work if the Council does not get its message across and all stakeholders do not accept the need for such change.  Robust governance and delivery mechanisms had been developed and were reported on a weekly basis to senior officers and the CLT.  Scrutiny could play a role in ensuring that the Governance processes are robust and that the anticipated benefits of each six-monthly cycle are clear and being delivered.
Councillor Lager proposed a way forward for scrutinising Transformation.  He favoured an overview approach that would focus on the hopes and anticipations, whether the governance arrangements were effective, the timetable and project management arrangements. It would also be beneficial to examine what it was envisaged that the Council would look like at the end of the four-year programme and the role of members.  Initial work of the scrutiny review could focus on the outcomes of joint ventures and partnerships, and the resilience and scale of the proposed changes, including the impact on customers. It was important that Members were able to understand the service standards, including any non-negotiable elements that would apply when the Council was working with partners, as well as the long term plans for the Council’s property and office space. As part of the initial work it would be useful to hear from other Local Authorities such as Birmingham who had already initiated similar projects. After the first one or two years further scrutiny work could be undertaken to assess the delivered outcomes against those that were expected, and the savings that had been achieved.  Key witnesses would be the Cabinet Member, Keir Lynch, Alex Corbett, Head of Transformation Intelligence & Executive Support, and IBM.
Councillor Smith-Hughes added that it was important to consider the key outcomes of the project, and that the right stakeholders were involved at the appropriate time. The strategy for communicating the changes should also form part of the review. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes asked about the commissioning and outsourcing elements of the programme. In particular he asked how the Council would ensure continued innovation and enhancement of front line services and the potential impact outsourcing could have on the voluntary sector. IT had already been mentioned as an area that would possibly be outsourced in the future. 

Staff appeared to be confused about the changes and it was important to keep them on board whilst maintaining levels of morale.
Nick explained that a review would be carried out for each service to see how they could be delivered in the future. The private sector had already moved to a ‘co-computing’ model of IT services delivery. This involved purchasing on demand IT services from a third party provider to work in partnership with in-house staff. 
Councillor Candy asked the Committee to agree the format that future reports about the Transformation Project should take. She suggested that a ‘traffic light’ style report could be presented to the Committee on a monthly basis. This report would detail whether projects were on target. She referred to the informal monthly meetings to discuss the budget that take place with the Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Committee as an opportunity to discuss the progress of the Project. 
Councillor Mitchinson felt it was important that the review included scrutinising the details of individual projects, and whether the overall strategy was to the benefit of both the residents of Essex and the Council.
Councillor Dick felt it was important to examine the ramifications for the Council’s partners, and ensure that their concerns were heeded.  Councillor Lager added that whilst it was inevitable that the Council took the lead due to the size and resources it had available, it was important that partners were included in the journey.  Nick Bell suggested that key partners could be co-opted onto the scrutiny review. 

Councillor Hedley asked if the 50 projects had been through a scoping procedure, which should identify outcomes.  Nick explained that all projects went through an internal sifting process and were considered against value for money and viability criteria.  Councillor Hedley felt that there should be a Member filter for these projects which could examine why certain projects were picked over others. 

Councillor Butland felt that there should be clarification about the work that was being done by different forums and by different partners, such as the Essex Management Board and by District and Borough Councils. Work was being carried out by District and Borough Councils but was taking place outside of the County Council. Integration of this work and ideas could be achieved through horizontal and vertical integration, with the County Council acting as a facilitator. Councillor Butland also expressed that it was important to focus on what was actually deliverable. He asked if there was an overall plan for the project. 
Nick agreed that there were multiple strands of work that needed to be brought together, and suggested that the Committee may wish to ensure that there was clarity of purpose around these partnerships. He explained that whilst there was no overall project plan there was a ‘road map’. 
The Committee agreed that further work would take place to scope the scrutiny review at the next meeting. Small working groups could be set up to scrutinise individual projects. It may be appropriate in some instances to refer some projects to be scrutinised by other Policy and Scrutiny Committees where there was greater expertise in specific areas, such as Adult Social Care.  It was also important in the first instance to bring the Committee up to date on a number of the issues identified before it has sufficient knowledge to undertake an effective review.
Councillor Candy was concerned that the Committee should contribute to the project through both scrutiny and policy development.

The Committee thanked Councillor Candy and Nick Bell for attending. 

11.
Scorecard referrals to Policy and Scrutiny Committees 
The Committee received report ES/05/10 by Paul Abraham, Head of Performance. 

Mark Golledge, Performance and Improvement Officer, and Paul Abraham were in attendance to give a presentation and answer Members questions.
Paul explained that the report contained an update on the referrals to Policy and Scrutiny Committees and it was proposed that a similar report would be brought back to the Committee on a quarterly basis.
Paul went on to discuss the Children’s Services improvement notice given to the Council in December 2009 in relation to safeguarding. An independently chaired Improvement Board had been created, and had met for the first time in January. This Board would oversee the revised improvement plan that had been agreed for the service. In future, scorecard referrals for Children’s Services would incorporate the outcomes and delivery of the action plan, as well as the national and local targets.  In response to a question from Councillor Griffiths in relation to initial assessments, Paul explained how working through the backlog of assessments was impacting on the particular indicator.  He confirmed that urgent cases were being dealt with promptly.  Paul confirmed that a meeting took place every month between the Council and the Department for Children Schools and Families who asked probing questions and examined the same performance data as the Committee. Councillor Riley, Vice Chairman of the Children and Young People’s Policy and Scrutiny Committee, added that the good work being done was not displayed in this report due to the statistical nature of the reporting.
Councillor Smith-Hughes emphasised that it is not the aim of the Committee to get involved with the detail but to trust the detail to the appropriate Policy and Scrutiny Committee.

Councillor Lager queried the target figure given for the NI 94 target. In the report it stated that the target was 59.3%. After the meeting Mark confirmed that this was a typographical error, and the actual target was 88%.

Councillor Hedley questioned the logic of measuring meaningless targets.

The Committee thanked Paul and Mark for the report and agreed that a similar report would be brought back on a quarterly basis.  If significant issues arose during the quarter an ‘exception’ report would be brought to the next available meeting.
12.
Forward Look 
The Committee considered and noted report ES/06/10 by the Governance Officer setting out the future work programme of the Committee.  It was agreed that the review of partnerships be put on hold and priority be given to the review of the Transformation Project.
13.
Dates of Future Meetings 2010/11
The Committee considered report ES/07/10 detailing suggested dates for future meetings. All dates were agreed, with the exception of the meeting on 23 November 2010, which was changed to 30 November 2010. The dates agreed by the Committee are as follows:
· Tuesday, 29 June 2010

· Tuesday, 27 July 2010

· Tuesday, 7 September 2010 

· Tuesday, 26 October 2010 

· Tuesday, 30 November 2010 

· Tuesday, 25 January 2011 

· Tuesday, 15 February 2011 

· Tuesday, 22 March 2011

· Tuesday, 26 April 2011

14.
Date and time of next meeting 
The next ordinary meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 23 March 2010 at 10am in Committee Room 2. 

Chairman

23 March 2010

